City Council Minutes
May 20, 2013

The following are subject to modification and are not official minutes until approved by the Governing Body.

CITY OF COLWICH, KANSAS

CITY ADMINISTRATIVE CENTER

310 S. 2ND STREET

REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING

MAY 20, 2013
7:00 P.M.

1. CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth on Monday, May 20, 2013 at 7:00 p.m. called the regular monthly meeting of the Colwich City Council to order.  
ATTENDANCE

Present were Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth, Councilmembers Jesse McCurry, Chase Blasi, Cheryl Reichenberger, Sharon Scroggins and Mike Kraus.
Staff members present were James Martin, Maintenance Superintendent; Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney; Mark Hinkle, Chief of Police; Brad Banz, Fire Chief and Diana Brooks, City Clerk.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Mayor Spexarth requested a moment of silence to honor those lost in the Oklahoma tornado. He then led the audience, staff and Council in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Annual Appointments
Councilwoman Scroggins requested an executive session for the discussion of legal matters for 30 minutes to include everyone at the table being the Mayor, Council and City Attorney.

Councilwoman Scroggins moved that the Council recess to executive session for the discussion of legal matters for a period of 30 minutes beginning at 7:05 p.m. to include everyone at the table being the Mayor, Council and City Attorney.  Councilman Blasi second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0 with Councilman Kraus voting nay. 
Councilman McCurry moved that the Council move out of executive session at 7:35 p.m.  Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 

Councilman Blasi moved that the Council return to regular session at 7:35 p.m.  Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 
Mayor Spexarth recommended for appointment City Attorney, Stanley Juhnke; City Clerk, Diana Brooks; Municipal Court Judge, Duane Brown; City Treasurer, Mary Ann Gegen; Police Chief, Mark Hinkle; Official Depository, Legacy Bank; and Newspaper, The Clarion.
Councilman Kraus moved that the Council uphold the recommendation of Mayor Spexarth and approve the appointments as read.  Motion died for lack of second.  Mayor Spexarth stated the appointments stood as read.
Mayor Spexarth informed the Council they had up to 45 days to show by resolution why any or all appointees were unqualified or unfit for their positions or the appointments would stand as read.  The City Attorney confirmed the Mayor was correct and stated that the meeting could continue unless a Councilmember stated why an appointee was not fit or qualified for appointment.  Mayor Spexarth asked for discussion hearing none declared appointments stood as read.
2.
NOTICES AND COMMUNICATIONS
Mayor Spexarth presented a letter from Madrigal and Welch who sent the City a dividend check in the amount of $2,604.73 with the letter stating the dividend was due to the City’s superior safety program.  Mayor Spexarth thanked Donna Spexarth and Angie Banz from the Colwich Lions Club for their work getting the Veterans Memorial ready for the holiday.
3.
CITIZEN COMMENTS
Ms. Stephanie Guy, 327 S 2nd Street, requested to hold a watermelon feed and wet parade on July 4th.  She presented a video of the Pueblo Colorado wet parade and stated she asked the Lions Club to purchase and the 4-H group to serve watermelon.    Ms. Guy requested to close 1st Street from 53rd Street to Wichita Ave as well as Wichita Ave from 1st Street to Colorado Ave for the parade. She further requested use of the barricades; the old fire truck to spray people in the park to kick off the event; barrels for people to fill their water apparatus and to have the event placed on the City sign.  
Councilman Blasi moved that the Council approve her request and asked her to get with Diana regarding the parade route.  Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 

A.
Discussion of annexation and the impact and future of Renwick School District, Greg Tice, Renwick School Board Member (will be late due to prior commitment)

Mr. Greg Tice, Renwick School Board Member, provided an overview to the Council of the academic standings of the Colwich Grade School, the district enrollment statistics, and Renwick salary standings in comparison to other districts.


Mr. Tice expressed that Renwick needed to be more competitive with surrounding districts and that the reserves built into the school’s budget offset shortfalls.  He stated that there was a need for technology upgrades, he reported on the renovation of the schools to protect student from public access, and stated that annexation would not help unless construction of homes took place.  Mr. Tice suggested possible incentives to encourage development.

Mayor Spexarth reported on the annexation information shared with the Planning Commission and highlighted the map developed showing the City of Maize, City of Wichita, and the City of Colwich’s agreed upon areas of growth.  Mayor Spexarth questioned if Councilman Blasi had contacted any developers.  Councilman Blasi stated he did not.  Mayor Spexarth stated that the developers he contacted indicated that due to the housing market it was not feasible to purchase the 142 acres of available land at this time.

The consensus of the Council was to hold a public meeting on Monday, June 10, 2013 at ICM’s 125 N 1st facility at 7:00 p.m. 
4.
PURCHASE REQUESTS AND ITEMS NEEDING COUNCIL ACTION
A. Review of the request to close Wichita Ave. to hold a craft fair in October – Patty and Brandy Miller

Ms. Patty Miller, Hartley’s Trunk of Treasures, requested to close Wichita Ave east of the Post Office to the west side of Third Street at Wichita Ave. from 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. in October with the specific date yet to be determined until after reviewing what was happening in the surrounding communities. She stated she hoped it would be an annual event, would bring more business to Colwich, and would target people who wanted to make and give homemade crafts at the holidays.

Councilwoman Scroggins moved that the Council approve the request to close the street from the Post Office to Joe Rausch’s on Wichita Ave and north and south on Colorado alley to alley pending the Coop’s approval.  Councilman Kraus second the motion.   Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 
B.
Review of the request to adopt Ordinance No. 650 amending the City Code to allow cereal malt beverages in the Colwich Memorial Park under certain conditions.


Mayor Spexarth reminded the Council of the tabling of the subject at the last Council meeting for further research.  He asked Ms. Anderson the dates for the events she stated the dates were mid-August to September 28th.  There was discussion regarding the patrolling and controlling of the strength of the cereal malt beverages brought in to the park, the Colwich Ball Club possibly selling cereal malt beverage at the event, and the setting of boundaries to assist in controlling the premises.


Councilman McCurry moved that the Council uphold the request and adopt Ordinance No. 650.  Councilman Blasi second the motion. Upon a roll call vote the motion was approved 4-1 with Councilman McCurry voting yea; Councilman Blasi voting yea; Councilman Kraus voting nay; Councilwoman Scroggins voting yea and Councilwoman Reichenberger voting yea.

C.
Review of the request to approve and adopt Ordinance No. 651 approving a franchise agreement with Wildflower Telecommunications granting permission to operate its communication systems in Colwich

Mayor Spexarth introduced Mr. Daniel Friesen, President of Wildflower Telecommunications who requested the Council approve a franchise agreement to allow lines to be installed along W 53rd St N connecting at N 151st W then west to the grade school and continuing on west to connect with Andale.  He stated there were plans for aerial and underground lines along the route.

The City Clerk requested the Council to designate a user fee in Section 5 of the agreement and reviewed the fees as it pertained to other franchisees.


Councilman Kraus moved that the Council adopt Ordinance No. 651 at a 3% per access line in Section 5.  Councilman McCurry second the motion.  Upon a roll call vote the motion was approved 5-0 with Councilman McCurry voting yea; Councilman Kraus voting yea; Councilman Blasi voting yea; Councilwoman Scroggins voting yea; and Councilwoman Reichenberger voting yea.

Mr. Greg Tice, Renwick School District arrived at the meeting and the Mayor called Item 3A. See Agenda Item 3A for notations of the discussion.
D.
Discussion of multiple code violations


Mayor Spexarth informed the Council of the procedure for handling code violations in the past, and stated that the City Clerk and Councilwoman Reichenberger surveyed the City.   There was discussion regarding the need to enforce the code to keep violations from growing, the beautification of the community being a marketing tool for growth by holding people accountable for their property, with the City Attorney providing the communication options Council could consider for rectifying the violations.


Mayor Spexarth asked for a motion specifying the Council’s desire on how the administration was to handle code violations.  There was discussion regarding letters directing people to contact the Councilmembers, the need to uphold the codes, and the need to make the letters as friendly as possible.  Discussion continued regarding the need for a communitywide beautification effort established by a citizen base.  


Councilman Blasi moved that the Council approve to have the City Clerk and Councilwoman Reichenberger sign a friendly letter of the violations on the list stating the timeframes deemed appropriate to comply with the Code and any exceptions can be made by the City Clerk and Cheryl making the decision as to the length of the exception and instruct staff to continue enforcing the code.  Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 3-2 with Councilmembers McCurry and Kraus voting nay. 
5.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

A.
Heritage Festival


Ms. Mary Ann Morrison, Chairperson, reported that September 28th was the date set for the festival in Veterans Memorial Park. She detailed the events being held at the church at the same time as the festival and the entertainment and games schedule to date.  She reported on the return of the car show hosted by patrons of the festival from Bentley.  

6.
DEPARTMENT HEAD REPORTS 
A.
City Engineer – Mr. Ben Mabry, City Engineer presented the final pay request and change order number two for the 5th Street Reconstruction project. Mayor Spexarth stated that change order number two was for curb replacement.

Councilman Kraus moved that the Council approve change order number two in the mount of $1,407.35.  Councilman McCurry second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 


Councilman Kraus moved that the Council approve the final payment to Vogts Parga in the amount of $227,171.65.  Councilman Blasi second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 

Mr. Mabry reported that the he sent the levy inspection report to the State. Mayor Spexarth reported the need for more rock to complete the levy repair project.

B.
Library – Ms. Nancy Maus presented the monthly report.
C.
Fire – Chief Banz stated the monthly report was included for Council’s review.  He reported that 25 people from around the region attended the gas school held by Black Hills Energy.

D.
Maintenance – Mr. James Martin, Maintenance Superintendent presented the monthly report and thanked Mayor Spexarth for his assistance with Citywide Cleanup.  He informed the Council of a sewer line backup due to a caved in sewer line. Mr. Martin stated Nowak and Mies Construction did this type of repair work and both companies would be asked to submit bids.  

Councilman Blasi moved that the Council approve repairing the sewer line.  Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 
E.
Police Department – Police Chief Mark Hinkle presented the monthly report.  
F.
City Attorney – Mr. Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney, stated he had nothing to report.  
G.
City Clerk - Ms. Brooks presented the monthly report and asked Council to set a date for a work session to review the 2014 budget.  It was decided to hold a budget work session on Monday July 22nd at 7:00 p.m.  


Ms. Brooks also requested direction for an appropriate amount to charge for the sewer rate for the assisted living center recommending the standard commercial rate of base fee plus $1.00 per thousand gallons after the first two-thousand gallons.  She stated this rate was most cost effective for the center.

Councilwoman Scroggins moved that the Council approve the charging of the assisted living center the base fee plus $1.00 per thousand gallons after the first two-thousand gallons.  Councilwoman Reichenberger second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 
7.
CONSENT AGENDA
A.
Approval of minutes of the April 15, 2013 regular Council meeting
B.
Approval of the Appropriations Ordinance Nos. 13-04-02 and 13-05-01
C.
Approval of the April financial reports
Councilman McCurry moved that the Council approve items A-C of the consent agenda.  Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 
8.
GOVERNING BODY COMMENTS
Councilwoman Reichenberger, McCurry, and Councilman Kraus had no further comments.

Councilwoman Scroggins reported on the Park Committee meeting and questioned the type and placement of the trash bins at Colwich Memorial Park. She stated that the Park Committee would look at purchasing uniform containers for both parks.

Mayor Spexarth stated that the Chief of Police would look in to the cost of upgrading the City sign to an electronic sign.

Councilman Blasi asked the Councilmembers what they thought about sending out a letter to following up on the survey asking the people what they thought about putting a pool to a public vote.  Mayor Spexarth stated that he understood the Park Committee was going to review the costs and placement of the pool.  Councilman Kraus suggested holding a public hearing but not until a cost estimate was available.
Mayor Spexarth reported on the Sunflower Grant stating that as soon as the riprap work was completed the walking trail would begin.

12.
EXECUTIVE SESSION – if needed
There was no need for an executive session.
13.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, Councilman Blasi moved for adjournment at 10:25 p.m. Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion carried 5-0.

Respectfully submitted

Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk
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